U.S. House of Representatives

COMMITTEE ON STANDARDS OF OFFICIAL CONDUCT

Washington, DC 20515

November 5, 2008

MEMORANDUM FOR ALL MEMBERS, OFFICERS, AND EMPLOYEES

FROM:

Committee on Standards of Official Conduct

Gene Green, Acting Chairman

Doc Hastings, Ranking Republican Member

SUBJECT:

Guidance on House Staff Assisting in the Presidential Transition

In addition to the guidance provided below, House staff interested in working on the Presidential transition may also wish to contact the Committee on House Administration and the Office of House Employment Counsel to ensure that any arrangements with the Transition Team comply with the statutes and regulations within their respective jurisdictions.

Consistent with guidance offered by the Committee relating to past transitions of new Administrations, there are three alternatives under which House employees may assist the transition of the new Administration.

1. Assist the Transition as Part of Congressional Duties. Members and officers of Congress are given wide latitude in the deployment of their official staffs, though certain restrictions do apply. The Code of Official Conduct instructs Members and officers to retain no one on their staffs "who does not perform duties for the offices of the employing authority commensurate with the compensation he receives." House Rule 23, clause 8. House rules also state that professional staff members of the standing committees of the House "(A) may not engage in any work other than committee business during congressional working hours; and (B) may not be assigned a duty other than one pertaining to committee business." House Rule 10, clause 9(b)(1). Moreover, appropriated funds may be used only for the purposes for which appropriated. 31 U.S.C. § 1301(a). Congressional funds, therefore, may not be used to pay any personal, political, or campaign-related expenses. See Comm. on House Admin., Member's Handbook at 8; Comm. on House Admin., Committee's Handbook at 2. The Standards Committee has construed post-election transition work (i.e., work performed after the new Administration has been officially recognized by the GSA) to be governmental rather than political in nature.

Within the parameters described above, Members have wide discretion in establishing the duties of their staffs. Members could reasonably determine that having staff assist the incoming Administration would inure to the long-term benefit of their committee, their constituents, or their leadership office, and such assistance could therefore appropriately be deemed to pertain to

official congressional business. The closer House employees' duties with the transition relate to their regular duties with the House, the more reasonable it would be for their employing Members to make that determination. Assisting the transition is, of course, by definition a temporary assignment.

Under this alternative, House employees would remain responsible to and under the direction of their employing Members. They would *not* become employees of the President-elect, the transition, or any person working for the transition. By signing the monthly salary certification, their employing Members would vouch that they continue to perform official congressional business. Subject to these conditions, House employees may assist the transition and continue to receive their House salaries and benefits while doing so. They would remain subject to all House rules, including the House gift rule, while they work on matters related to the transition.

2. Assist the Transition as a Detailee. House employees may, with the consent of their employing Members, be formally detailed to the transition of the incoming Administration. The Presidential Transition Act of 1963, as amended, provides in pertinent part:

That any employee of any agency of any branch of the Government may be detailed to such [transition] staffs on a reimbursable basis with the consent of the head of the agency; and while so detailed such employee shall be responsible only to the President-elect or Vice-President-elect for the performance of his duties: Provided further, [t]hat any employee so detailed shall continue to receive the compensation provided pursuant to law for his regular employment, and shall retain the rights and privileges of such employment without interruption.¹

The legislative history of the 1976 amendments to the Presidential Transition Act indicates that "on a reimbursable basis" means that reimbursement of the employees' salaries by the transition is required. One purpose of the amendments, according to the Senate report accompanying the amendments, was to "require that when personnel is detailed to the office staffs of the incoming and outgoing Presidents and Vice Presidents from a federal department or agency, reimbursements must be made to the appropriate agency for such services."

House employees detailed to the transition retain full House salary and benefits but become responsible to the President- or Vice President-elect for that period, rather than to their employing Member. The Office of the President-elect, however, must reimburse the House for the salaries of the detailed employees.

3. Assist the Transition as a Volunteer. As long as employees do not engage in activities inconsistent with House rules and congressional duties, they are free to spend non-working hours doing whatever they choose, subject to the approval of their employing Members. Thus, House employees may use vacation time accrued pursuant to established office policy or take Leave

¹ 3 U.S.C. § 102 note.

² S. Rep. No. 94-1322, 94th Cong., 2d Sess., at 1 (1976) (emphasis added).

Without Pay (LWOP) to assist the transition.³ House employees who assist the transition under this alternative would be responsible to the transition rather than to their employing Members. Employees should note that they are not permitted to perform any official House duties while they are on leave without pay from their House position.

House employees who choose to assist the transition under this alternative should be aware that they may be prohibited from receiving compensation from the transition for the services they render while on vacation or on LWOP. Under the dual government compensation statute, House employees may not receive compensation from a non-House, federal job if the combined salaries of the two positions exceed \$31,598 during the calendar year 2008. 5 U.S.C. § 5533(c)(1). Thus, even if House employees take LWOP to work for the transition, they could not accept compensation from the transition if their *combined* House and transition salaries would exceed \$31,598 for the calendar year.

Under either scenario, House employees working on the transition would remain subject to all House rules, including the House gift rule, during their service to the President-elect.

In conclusion, House employees may assist the Presidential transition team so long as their activities on behalf of the transition comply with the guidance given above. Further explanation of these rules and advice on specific questions are available from the Committee's Office of Advice and Education at extension 5-7103.

³ Any staff members wishing to go on LWOP status may do so only in accordance with the guidelines on LWOP issued by the Committee on House Administration.